October 21, 2019

The Honorable Elaine ChaoThe Honorable Steve DicksonSecretaryAdministratorU.S. Department of TransportationU.S. Federal Aviation Administration1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE800 Independence Avenue, SWWashington, DC 20590Washington, DC 20591

Dear Secretary Chao and Administrator Dickson:

The undersigned consumer and passenger rights groups write to urge you to ensure that before the U.S. Federal Aviation Administration ("FAA") conducts its upcoming passenger evacuation tests in November, that it updates evacuation testing standards to accurately reflect significant changes that have taken place in commercial flight and the lessons learned since the current standards were adopted in the 1990s.

Among our concerns, discussed below, we are particularly disturbed by recent media reports suggesting that FAA intends to use a single-aisle narrow-body simulator that may only hold as few as 60 passengers to simulate two aircraft types – the Boeing 737 and Airbus A320 – that carry far more than twice that number.^{1 2} This test is well below the seating capacity of most commercial aircraft in use in the U.S. The use of a simulator configured in such a way, with only a fraction of the passengers of a typical airplane, would constitute a fatal flaw in the testing model.

There needs to be a fully transparent process with sufficiently representative stakeholder participation to ensure that the public can be confident that tests are realistic simulations of situations passengers would actually face in an emergency evacuation. Absent such transparency, and stakeholder engagement, there is a danger that test results will simply be a ratification of seating configurations and evacuation procedures that would not pass muster under properly designed and acknowledged standards. Section 337 of the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2018³ ("2018 Act") requires FAA to review evacuation certification of U.S. passenger aircraft with regard to emergency conditions (including impacts into water); crew procedures used for evacuations "under actual emergency conditions;" "any relevant changes to passenger demographics and legal requirements" that affect emergency evacuations; and "any relevant changes to passenger seating configurations, including changes to seat width, padding, reclining, size, pitch, legroom, and aisle width[.]" On September 26, 2019, nearly a year after Congress passed the 2018 Act, FAA Deputy Secretary Dan Elwell announced that FAA will conduct tests of airplane evacuations involving 720 "demographically representative" people over twelve days in November 2019⁴ at the Civil Aerospace Medical Institute ("CAMI") in Oklahoma City.⁵

Unfortunately, FAA did not announce at the same time that it would update the standards used for this testing. We were disturbed to learn from recent news reports that FAA intends to conduct its November tests under standards that do not adequately reflect realistic conditions, including significant changes that the U.S. airline industry has experienced since FAA last conducted real-world evacuation testing. To comply with Congress' intent, as expressed in the 2018 Act, current evacuation testing standards⁶ should be updated to account for the following factors:

• **Record-high passenger loads not seen since World War II** – According to the U.S. Bureau of Transportation Statistics ("BTS"), average system-wide load factors were at 82.5% in 2017, and increased to 83.0% in 2018.⁷ For comparison, after the deregulation of the industry in 1978, average load factors did not exceed 65% until 1994.⁸ Such high averages further indicate that more flights than ever operate at 100% occupancy. It is therefore imperative that FAA tests comply with the requirement of 14 CFR § 25.803(c) that evacuations tests be conducted with the "maximum seating capacity" of the types of actual aircraft that will be in use. Reduced-size single-aisle simulators that may only hold as few as 60 passengers would utterly fail to comply. It is critical that testing involves a mock-up of an entire aircraft cabin (not a truncated portion of a cabin) to ensure that *all* passengers can evacuate safely. This is especially critical in light of a National Transportation Safety Board study that found an evacuation slide failed in 37% of the deployment cases it studied.⁹

- Tighter seats and larger passengers There has been ample evidence that economy class seating room on domestic carriers has been reduced over the last three decades as defined by both seat width and seat legroom/pitch.¹⁰ In addition, the Centers for Disease Control confirms that in recent decades American men and women have on average grown both taller and heavier.
- Increased amount of carry-on baggage FAA emergency evacuation testing standards require that approximately "one-half of the total average amount of carry-on baggage" be distributed in the aisles and emergency exit access. However, it is unclear how FAA calculates the "total average amount" of carry-on baggage since BTS does not track carry-on baggage as it does checked baggage. As checked baggage fees have become ubiquitous on nearly all domestic carriers over the last decade, and average load factors continue to increase, anecdotal evidence suggests that more flights than ever are taking off with overhead bins completely full. We would, therefore, urge FAA to state what is the total average amount of carry-on baggage it uses in its evacuation tests and release the data it uses to calculate the total average amount of carry-on baggage. In addition, in recent years there has been a dramatic increase in "emotional support animals" in commercial aircraft cabins, including animals as large as miniature horses.¹¹ However, we have seen no indication that FAA is considering the impact on evacuations of having these animals onboard.
- Passengers taking baggage during evacuations Evidence from numerous recent evacuations show that a significant number of passengers can be expected to put themselves and others at risk by taking baggage with them during evacuations. ^{12 13}
 ¹⁴ For example, authorities are currently investigating whether such behavior

caused additional deaths in the Aeroflot Flight 1492 accident earlier this year.¹⁵ One survey of British passengers found that 35% of passengers would try to gather their belongings in the event of an emergency evacuation, even if they were told not to do so.¹⁶ Following an evacuation incident with American Airlines flight 383 on October 28, 2016, the NTSB recommended that FAA "(1) measure and evaluate the effects of carry-on baggage on passenger deplaning times and safety during an emergency evacuation and (2) identify effective countermeasures to reduce any determined risks, and implement the countermeasures."¹⁷ It is unclear whether FAA has done such an evaluation and, if necessary, updated its evacuation testing standards to reflect the results of that study.

- Parents separated from children §2309 of the 2016 FAA reauthorization bill¹⁸ mandated that the DOT conduct a review and "if appropriate" adopt a policy requiring airlines to seat children aged 13 or under with an accompanying family member. Despite evidence from the Federal Bureau of Investigation that sexual assault on airlines, including against minors, is a significant problem,¹⁹ and despite the revelations recently obtained by Consumer Reports under the Freedom of Information Act that dozens of parents have complained about being separated from children as young as 2 years old,²⁰ the DOT's only action to date has been to publish a consumer education page on its website.²¹ Current FAA evacuation standards require only that three life-size dolls be carried by evacuation participants to simulate infants aged 2 years old or younger. Airline policies with regard to family seating and changes to airline seat reservation practices have increased the likelihood that parents will be separated from their children in the event of an emergency evacuation. ²² ²³ Nonetheless, current FAA evacuation testing standards do not account for the fact that panicked parents and children are likely to slow evacuations while they try to find each other due to their separation in the cabin.
- **Distractions and obstacles created by passenger electronics** According to SITA, an air transport IT provider, almost 98% of airline passengers are flying with at least one electronic device, and as many as 70% of passengers carry two or more

devices.²⁴ There have been numerous instances where passengers may have slowed down evacuations in order to film themselves evacuating.^{25 26 27 28} These devices are also frequently plugged into in-seat A/C adapters and USB ports. The cables connecting devices to these ports can create obstacles to safe evacuations if they are not disconnected prior to evacuation.

- Makeup of test participants As previously noted, FAA intends to conduct its November testing with a group of 720 "demographically representative" participants. To meet this goal, the participant pool should include demographically representative percentages of participants who are over the age of 65, who are overweight, obese and tall. When the need to preserve tester safety precludes the inclusion of such participants, the presence of such passengers should be accurately simulated. We would also be concerned if the participant pool included FAA employees or airline employees who are more familiar with evacuation procedures than the general population, the vast majority of whom travel no more than once a year. FAA should be required to use test participants who are not in any way connected to FAA or the airline industry. There should also be efforts put into place to simulate the widespread, adrenaline-spiked panic that would be expected in an actual emergency evacuation. Offering a small payment to those who get out first is highly unlikely to accurately simulate such panic.
- **Passengers with disabilities** According to BTS, 25.5 million Americans age 5 and older have a travel-limiting disability.²⁹ However, FAA's current evacuation testing standards do not attempt to account for the presence of passengers with disabilities that may impact an emergency evacuation. We recognize FAA's interest in ensuring testing participants' safety in how it structures the simulated evacuation environment. However, we believe that the current evacuation standards can and should be updated to realistically simulate the likely presence of passengers with disabilities in an actual evacuation scenario.

Our concerns are shared by the DOT Office of Inspector General (OIG), which is currently conducting an audit of FAA's evacuation standards.³⁰ Despite the OIG's ongoing audit, FAA has given no indication that it will update those standards prior to initiating its evaluation testing in November. We urge FAA to obtain the results of the OIG's audit before conducting its tests and to direct sufficient resources to helping expedite the completion of that audit.

In addition to our concerns about the standards themselves, our organizations are also concerned with the lack of transparency of FAA's process of collecting feedback from interested stakeholders. Section 337(b)(1) of the 2018 Act³¹ requires that FAA consult with a broad range of aviation stakeholders, including passenger rights groups, in its evaluation of evacuation certification standards. To comply, FAA established the Emergency Evacuation Standards Aviation Rulemaking Committee ("ARC"), publishing its charter on August 29, 2019.³² We understand that the ARC is scheduled to hold its first meeting October 22-24, 2019, mere weeks before the November tests. Given the compressed timeframe, and the fact that the ARC's membership is heavily weighted with industry representatives, we are concerned that FAA will not adequately implement the ARC's input prior to the November tests.

Confusingly, the ARC's charter from FAA explicitly prohibits it from addressing the impact of seat dimensions and passenger demographics on evacuation safety. The ARC's charter explains that this is the case because the topic is already under evaluation by the CAMI. This creates a dilemma that FAA must explain. Congress charged FAA with consulting with passenger rights groups as part of its review of evacuation standards. The advisory group that FAA created to meet this requirement appears to be precluded from providing any meaningful input. How then, is FAA meeting Congress' mandate under §337(b)(1)?

As consumer and passenger rights advocates, we urge you to respond to our concerns *before* conducting the November tests. We hope you agree that it is essential that FAA tests not simply rubber-stamp airlines' current and future safety-questionable seating configurations for purposes of meeting the FAA's 90-second evacuation threshold.

Sincerely,

National Consumers League Business Travel Coalition Consumer Action Consumer Federation of America Consumer Reports EdOnTravel.com FlyersRights.org Travel Fairness Now Travelers United U.S. Public Interest Research Group Education Fund

cc: The Honorable Peter DeFazio, Chairman, House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee

The Honorable Sam Graves, Ranking Member, House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee

The Honorable Rick Larsen, Chairman, House Aviation Subcommittee The Honorable Garret Graves, Ranking Member, House Aviation Subcommittee The Honorable Roger Wicker, Chairman, Senate Commerce Committee The Honorable Maria Cantwell, Ranking Member, Senate Commerce Committee The Honorable Ted Cruz, Chairman, Senate Aviation and Space Subcommittee The Honorable Kyrsten Sinema, Ranking Member, Senate Aviation and Space Subcommittee

¹ Koenig, David. "FAA to test whether packed planes affect evacuation time," Associated Press. October 18, 2019. Online: <u>https://www.apnews.com/422266ca108d41938b93c0a4124ef3f8</u>

 ² "FAA tests new emergency evacuation standards." Good Morning America. October 18, 2019. <u>https://www.goodmorningamerica.com/travel/video/faa-tests-emergency-evacuation-standards-66365865</u>
 ³ P.L. 115-254. Online: <u>https://www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ254/PLAW-115publ254.pdf</u>

⁴ Office of Congressman Steve Cohen. "Congressman Cohen Demands Action on Enforcing SEAT Act Implementation." Press release. September 26, 2019. Online: <u>https://cohen.house.gov/media-center/press-</u> <u>releases/congressman-cohen-demands-action-enforcing-seat-act-implementation</u>

⁵ Sullivan, Rory. "FAA to test whether fliers can evacuate safely as people get bigger and seats get smaller," CNN Travel. October 2, 2019. Online: <u>https://www.cnn.com/travel/article/faa-test-bigger-people-smaller-seats-scli-intl/index.html</u>

⁶ 14 CFR Appendix J to Part 25 – Emergency Evacuation. Online:

https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/14/appendix-J_to_part_25

⁷ Bureau of Transportation Statistics. "2018 Traffic Data for U.S. Airlines and Foreign Airlines U.S. Flights," March 21, 2019. Online: <u>www.bts.dot.gov/newsroom/2018-traffic-data-us-airlines-and-foreign-airlines-us-flights</u>

 ⁸ Beloba, Peter, et al. US Transportation Productivity Study. Transportation@MIT. August 2011. Online: <u>http://engineeringfiles.mit.edu/downloads/transportation/MIT Airline Productivity Study 2011 Final1.pdf</u>
 ⁹ NTSB, Safety Recommendation, July 14, 2000, at 10. Online: <u>www.ntsb.gov/safety/safety-recs/RecLetters/A00 72 91.pdf</u>

¹⁰ See e.g. Blanco, Octavio. "U.S. Set to Regulate Airline Seat Size," *Consumer Reports*. October 4, 2018. Online: www.consumerreports.org/airline-travel/us-to-regulate-airline-seat-size/

¹¹ Murphy, Heather. "The Completely Reasonable Reason People Are Flying With Mini Horses," *New York Times*. August 17, 2019. Online: www.nytimes.com/2019/08/17/travel/mini-horse-service-plane.html ¹² Kramer, Andrew. "In Russian Plane Crash, Investigators Look at Pilot Error, Equipment Failure and Weather," *New York Times*. May 6, 2019. Online:

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/06/world/europe/russia-plane-crash.html?module=inline

¹³ "British Airways blaze: 'Passengers evacuated with luggage,'" BBC News. September 10, 2015. Online: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/av/uk-34215283/british-airways-blaze-passengers-evacuated-with-luggage</u>

¹⁴ Associated Press. "NTSB report: Passengers pressured flight crew to evacuate plane after engine fire at O'Hare last year," *Chicago Tribune*. July 7, 2017. Online: <u>https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/ct-ntsb-report-ohare-runway-fire-20170706-story.html</u>

¹⁵ McGee, Bill. "Were lives lost at the cost of carry-ons in Aeroflot plane crash that killed 41?" USA TODAY. May 7, 2019. Online: <u>http://www.usatoday.com/story/travel/columnist/mcgee/2019/05/07/aeroflot-crash-were-lives-lost-cost-carry-ons/1128409001/</u>

¹⁶ Newton, Jennifer. "Revealed: One third of plane passengers would take their bags with them during and emergency evacuation – and despite being told not to," *The Daily Mail*. September 12, 2018. Online: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/travel/travel_news/article-6159211/Third-airline-passengers-say-try-retrieve-bags-emergency-evacuation.html</u>

¹⁷ National Transportation Safety Board. "Safety Recommendation A-18-009," February 6, 2018. Online: <u>https://www.ntsb.gov/investigations/_layouts/ntsb.recsearch/Recommendation.aspx?Rec=A-18-009</u> ¹⁸ P.L. 114-190

¹⁹ See, e.g. United States. Cong. House. Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure, Subcommittee on Aviation. A Work in Progress: Implementation of the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2018. September 26, 2019. 116th Cong. 1st sess. Washington, GPO. 2019 (statement of John Breyault, Vice President, Public Policy, Telecommunications and Fraud, National Consumers League, pg. 5-8). Online:

https://transportation.house.gov/imo/media/doc/NCL%202019-09-

26%20Aviation%20Subcommittee%20Hearing%20Testimony.pdf

²⁰ Consumer Reports. "Consumer Reports letter to House Transportation Committee, DOT reply to family seating Freedom of Information Act request." September 23, 2019. Online:

http://advocacy.consumerreports.org/research/consumer-reports-letter-to-house-transportationcommittee-dot-reply-to-family-seating-freedom-of-information-act-request/

²¹ Department of Transportation. "Family Seating," September 17, 2019. Online:

https://www.transportation.gov/individuals/aviation-consumer-protection/family-seating

²² Koenig, David. "United is Adding 1,600 Premium Seats to Its Fleet," Associated Press. February 7, 2019. Online: https://www.afar.com/magazine/united-is-adding-1600-premium-seats-to-its-fleet

²³ Villano, Matt. "Airline seat selection fees: It's pay to play," CNN Travel. January 5, 2019. Online: <u>https://www.cnn.com/travel/article/airline-seat-selection-fees/index.html</u>

²⁴ Panasonic Avionics. "Power-Ups: Keeping up With Growing Passenger Demand for Inflight Juice." January 3, 2018. Online: <u>https://www.panasonic.aero/whats-new/blog/power-ups-keeping-growing-passenger-demand-inflight-juice/</u>

²⁵ ABC News. "American Plane Fire | INSIDE the Plane Evacuation [RAW VIDEO]." October 28, 2016. Online: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QyXfGR-D--o</u>

²⁶ Mehdi, Ali. "Plane evacuation," January 30, 2019. Online:

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3o6NgA7jPVg

²⁷ Faellaci, Jared. "Evacuation from #Delta1086 Plane after Crash Landing." March 21, 2015. Online: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3mNeiwiEjW8

²⁸ Manuito. "Iberia 6250 Emergency Evacuation," November 1, 2006. Online:

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CTcjJoIWJQ4

²⁹ Bureau of Transportation Statistics. "Travel Patterns of American Adults with Disabilities," December 11, 2018. Online: <u>https://www.bts.gov/topics/passenger-travel/travel-patterns-american-adults-disabilities</u>

³⁰ U.S. Department of Transportation Office of Inspector General. "INFORMATION: Audit Announcement | FAA's Oversight of Aircraft Evacuation Procedures | Project No. 18A3006A000 Federal Aviation Administration," June 18, 2018. Online:

https://www.oig.dot.gov/sites/default/files/Audit%20Annoucement%20-%20Aircraft%20Evacuation%5E06.18.2018.pdf

³¹ "P.L. 115-254 §337. ("(b) CONSULTATION; REVIEW OF DATA.—In conducting the review under subsection (a), the Administrator shall— (1) consult with the National Transportation Safety Board, transport-category aircraft manufacturers, air carriers, and other relevant experts and Federal agencies, including groups representing passengers, airline crew members, maintenance employees, and emergency responders;") Online: https://www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ254/PLAW-115publ254.pdf

³² FAA. "Emergency Evacuation Standards ARC Charter," Published August 29, 2019. Online: <u>https://www.faa.gov/regulations_policies/rulemaking/committees/documents/media/Emergency%20Evac</u> <u>uation%20Standards%20ARC%20(effective%204-24-19)%20Website%20Copy%20posted%208-29-19.pdf</u>